
UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

ACADEMIC QUALITY AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE

30 January 2019
APPROVED MINUTES

	Chair
	Dr David Penman, Deputy Dean (Education) (Science and Health)


	Present
	Hope Alexander, Dr Ilaria Boncori, Jenny Gurung, Allan Hildon, Prof Natasha Lindstaedt, Rachel Odumosu, Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Claire Nixon, Paul Smart, Edmund Walker


	Apologies
	Prof Sanja Bahun, Danny Douglas, Prof Madeline Eacott, James North


	Secretary
	Ms Liz Laws, Senior Academic Quality and Development Manager


	In attendance
	Philippa Foks, Karen Leeder, Hannah Hammond, Kayt Newman, Joanne Webb


	GENERAL BUSINESS
	

	
	

	INTRODUCTION AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	

	Reported
	The Chair welcomed Joanne Webb, who was in attendance as part of a move to raise awareness and share understanding of the committee process across the University.
	19/1 

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	The following items were starred for discussion:  items 4 to 10 inclusive.

	19/2 

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated at the meeting.
	19/3 

	
	
	

	Minutes of meeting held on 17 october 2018 and 10-14 december 2018 (aqsc/19/01 & aqsc/19/02)
	

	
	

	Approved
	Minutes of the meeting held on 17 October and 10-14 December subject to minor amendments to punctuation and the following  correction and clarification:

	19/4 

	Reported
	The Chair’s title was corrected to Deputy Dean (Education) (Science and Health).

	19/5 

	
	Minute 18/221: The role title was corrected to Assessment Data Officer.
	19/6 

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	Minute 18/187:  Membership and Terms of Reference
Communications and External Relations would not be seeking to join the Committee as formal members, but would continue to be invited to relevant meetings.

	19/7 


	Noted
	Minute 18/197:  PGT word count in the department of Literature, Film, and Theatre Studies

The Chair requested a clear statement from the Department to ensure the word count for the dissertation was in line with the credit-weighting.  The Deputy Dean (Education) (Humanities) would liaise with the department and refer to the Chair of AQSC, with no requirement for further reporting to AQSC.

	19/8 

	
	December 2018 meeting:  Record of attendance
The Chair reminded Committee members to record their participation in the virtual meetings in the dedicated discussion thread.
	19/9 

	
	
	

	REPORT ON CHAIR’S ACTION (AQSC/19/03)


	

	Received
	A report on action taken by the Chair on behalf of the Committee.  The item related to the partnership with Kaplan Singapore and approval of a BA(Hons) Hotel Management.  The Chair was liaising with the Partnerships team over additional information requested before approval could be granted.

	19/10 

	SECTION A – EDUCATION STRATEGY AND POLICY
	

	
	
	

	QUALITY AND DEVELOPMENT REPORT (AQSC 19/04) 
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Head of Quality and Development which provided information and updates on internal and external developments relating to academic quality and standards.

	19/11 

	Reported
	UKSCQA consultation on Degree Classification

The QAA had issued a consultation on degree classification, which followed on from recent work undertaken by UUK, GuildHE and QAA, on behalf of the UK Standing Committee for Quality Assessment (UKSCQA) to look at the reasons behind the increase in the number of graduates receiving first and upper-second class degrees.


	19/12 

	
	The findings of the UKSCQA report stated that a wide range of factors could be driving the increase in upper degrees, including additional investment in teaching and learning and heightened student motivation. However, the report also noted that there was a risk that a continued increase in the number of top degrees may undermine confidence in the value of a degree from a UK university, making the classification system less useful for employers and students.


	19/13 

	
	The report recommended that universities introduced a sector-wide statement of intent, leading to actions to protect the value of qualifications over time.  The statement would include:  commitments around review and publication of institutional-level evidence; common criteria to describe the quality of work required for each degree classification; and publication and explanations on scoring systems and processes to determine degree classifications.


	19/14 


	Reported
	An institutional response to the consultation was being co-ordinated by Academic Services on behalf of the PVC Education.  The consultation document had been circulated for comment to members of AQSC, Education Committee, and the Rules of Assessment Task and Finish Group.  The deadline for submission to the consultation was 8 February 2019. The UKSCQA was expected to publish outcomes and next steps in April 2019.


	19/15 

	Noted
	AQSC noted that the University had reviewed factors leading to changes in student outcomes, including in advance of implementing the most recent changes to the Rules of Assessment around calculation of degree classifications.


	19/16 

	
	The Committee thanked the Students’ Union for their feedback on the consultation, which had already been received.  The Students’ Union felt that there needed to be a clear distinction between grade inflation and grade improvement and more account of other factors such as the impact of increased student motivation and hard work, and improved teaching, learning and assessment methods.


	19/17 

	
	AQSC expressed concerns over the feasibility and value of introducing a national statement of intent or a common set of criteria (all institutions already had criteria in place), as these would not necessarily provide the desired reassurance or guarantee to resolve any issues with consistency.  There was also a lack of clarity around the proposed external advisor role, with concerns over whether one person could bring the required expertise or add any more value to the current External Examiner system (which already offered comparison through subject experts and from a range of different institutions).


	19/18 

	Reported
	Teaching Excellence & Student Outcomes Framework

The OfS had published the framework for the second pilot of subject-level TEF which is taking place in 2018-19. The University of Essex had not been selected for the 2018-19 pilot. Subject-level TEF metrics would be made available to all providers during the course of 2018-19, whether or not they were participating in the pilot, and as with the previous pilot, all data sets and outcomes would remain confidential and would not be published.

	19/19 

	
	The model for the second subject-level TEF pilot assessed all provision at the provider. Each subject will be assessed, and, in parallel, the university or college would also be assessed as a whole.

  
	19/20 

	
	The methodology for the 2018-19 pilot introduced some new core metrics to the TEF assessment.  Additional NSS questions would be referred to around student satisfaction with provider response to student voice and with how learning resources supported learning.  Further graduate information would be referred to on the proportion in sustained employment or further study three years after graduation and the proportion earning above the median earnings threshold for 25-29-year-olds (both as measured through the LEO dataset).


	19/21 


	Reported
	The first full subject-level TEF exercise would be conducted across two academic years, 2019-20 and 2020-21, and would produce provider and subject-level ratings. Given the scale of the first full subject-level TEF exercise, DfE have determined that TEF would be conducted across two academic years, to enable it to produce robust outcomes.


	19/22 

	
	The final design of subject-level TEF would take account of the findings of the two years of pilots and the outcomes of the statutory independent review of TEF (as set out in the Higher Education and Research Act 2017).


	19/23 

	
	The published awards from provider-level TEF Years Two, Three and Four would no longer be valid on publication of subject-level TEF awards in 2021. At that point, all awards from provider-level TEF would expire, and be replaced by awards made through the first full subject-level TEF exercise (these awards would be at both provider and subject levels). All eligible English providers with over 500 students would be required to take part in the first full subject-level TEF as a condition of registration with the OfS.


	19/24 

	Noted
	AQSC noted that since submitting the paper to AQSC, the government had launched an independent review of TEF.  The findings were due to be reported in summer 2019 with a view to the recommendations being considered before the implementation of subject-level TEF.  An institutional response to the consultation, which closed on 1 March 2019, was being co-ordinated by Academic Services.

	19/25 

	UK QUALITY CODE (AQSC/19/06)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A summary of the structure and format of the new Quality Code.


	19/26 

	Reported
	The UK Quality Code had been developed and maintained by the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA) on behalf of the UK Standing Committee for Quality Assessment (UKSCQA), in consultation with the higher education sector. The full Code, including the advice and guidance, was published in November 2018.  Meeting the Expectations and Core Practices set out in the Code would be a requirement for Universities’ continued registration with the Office for Students (OfS).

	19/27 

	
	All Universities were required to meet the Expectations and Core Practices set out for each of the 12 themes; but the documents also included common practices, guiding principles, external reference points, practical advice, and reflective questions, to help higher education providers in assessing how the core requirements were met.


	19/28 

	
	All providers in England registered by the OfS will use the new code which has now replaced the previous version. Any providers undergoing QAA review activity during 2018-19 will reference the previous version of the Code until 31 July 2019.


	19/29 


	Reported
	Information on the new code had been disseminated to professional services teams as relevant to the code themes. This included staff with responsibility for admissions, apprenticeships, assessment, complaints and appeals, employability and careers, learning and teaching development, quality assurance and academic development, partnerships, postgraduate research provision, student engagement, student support.  Each team had been asked to embed appropriate reference to the Code in the policies and procedures relevant to their activity by the end of this academic year.


	19/30 

	Noted
	AQSC asked the Quality and Development team and Organisational Development to consider how to raise awareness of the Quality Code, including in new staff inductions.
	19/31 

	
	
	

	THEMES ARISING FROM EDUCATIONAL AWAY DAYS (AQSC/19/05)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An overview of the autumn 2018/19 away days to review performance against Education KPIs, drawing on agendas and actions taken during the away days.


	19/32 

	Noted
	Members of the Committee agreed that the away days were useful and the Deputy Deans (Education) noted that Annual Review of Course reports reflected discussions in the away days.  Members of AQSC were pleased to see examples of departments attending another department’s away day.  


	19/33 

	
	AQSC felt that it was still beneficial for away days to be held for a whole department rather than held for smaller groups, particularly to contribute towards improving consistency where appropriate.  However, the Committee also noted there could be value in some additional meetings of smaller groups either in advance or following the whole-department away day for larger departments.


	19/34 

	
	The Committee was keen to see how areas of good practice could be shared more widely.  Organisational Development would be drawing on the report to initiate discussions with departments with a view to developing case studies to the Learning Lounge, and when designing inductions for new staff and early career academics, and the education insights workshop series.


	19/35 

	
	The Faculty Convenors felt the opportunity to present changes to the policy had allowed questions from department staff to be answered, which had in turn created a feeling that tutors were being more open about talking about change, including explaining why a suggestion was one which it wasn’t possible to implement.  


	19/36 

	
	The Faculty Convenors at AQSC explained they were planning to produce summaries of SSLC actions for each department, noting which had been completed and which were ongoing.  This would provide useful information which could be discussed at future away days and included in the annual review of the Student Voice (Student Representatives) policy and Annual Quality Report.
	19/37 

	
	
	


	SECTION B – ACADEMIC BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	OVERVIEW OF THEMES IN UNDERGRADUATE EXTERNAL EXAMINER AND ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSE REPORTS 2017-2018


	

	Covering the following items:
	

	· QUALITY AND ACADEMIC DEVELOPMENT REPORT (AQSC/19/07)
· OVERVIEW OF EXTERNAL EXAMINER REPORTS (AQSC/19/08)
· OVERVIEW OF ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSE REPORTS (AQSC/19/9)

	

	Received
	A summary of key issues which emerged from undergraduate External Examiner and Annual Review of Course reports for 2017-18.


	19/38 

	Reported
	Deputy Deans (Education) and the Deputy Dean of Partnerships had provided reports on themes arising in each faculty and across partner institutions.  These had been complemented by a thematic review carried out by the Quality and Academic Development team.  Following discussion with the Deans, a combined report had been produced highlighting areas for discussion and proposed actions.  


	19/39 

	Noted
	Following detailed discussions at AQSC, a summary report was submitted to Education Committee covering both External Examiner reports and Annual Review of Course reports.  The action plan, updated to reflect AQSC comments, is attached as Appendix A.
	19/40 

	
	
	

	REPORT FROM FACULTY EDUCATION COMMITTEES (AQSC/19/10)

	

	Received 
	A combined report from the Faculty Education Committees (Humanities, Science and Health, and Social Sciences) on action taken by the Executive Deans and Deputy Deans and on requests for AQSC approval.


	19/41 

	Resolved
	Approval of recommendations as set out in Appendix B.
	19/42 

	
	
	

	PARTNERSHIPS EDUCATION COMMITTEE

	

	Reported
	No items were reported other than the item covered under Chair’s Action [ref min 19/10].

	19/43 


Liz Laws
Senior Academic Quality and Academic Development Manager
February 2019
Appendix A:  Updated action plan relating to issues arising from Undergraduate External Examiner and Annual Review of Course reports

	Issue identified
	Action

	Information External Examiners are provided with

	1. Some External Examiners have requested more information, greater clarity of information, and easier access to information.

Consider whether a clearer paper trail should be maintained as evidence for all summative assignments, including comments and rationale for mark awarded.

[Both actions ongoing from last year]
	Departments to consider what further information might be shared with External Examiners, including evidence of moderation, and how this is accessed.

Learning Technology to consider what further guidance External Examiners could be provided with on FASER and Moodle.

Quality and Academic Development to continue to add to guidance to External Examiners on new portals and Departments to direct External Examiners to relevant information and resources available online.

Quality and Academic Development to review the list of information External Examiners should be provided with.

Quality and Academic Development to review the guidance on moderation.

	2. Challenges with the introduction of the new online portal for External Examiners and support for the range of systems they are required to access to carry out their role
	These issues to continue to be recorded by the Quality and Academic Development team for consideration by the project team responsible for development of the portals.

Continue to feed back to teams who offer guidance on other systems and tools used to provide External Examiners with access to course materials and to student work.

	Assessment, marking and feedback

	3. Improve consistency in assessment criteria and marking, with particular reference to reassurance that first class marks were justified.
	Last year, the need to review marking criteria was discussed at the Directors of Education meeting and was raised by Deputy Deans (Education) at Faculty Education Committees.

Organisational Development to be asked to consider what guidance and training is available or what could be developed, as well as collating examples of current practice in departments that could be shared.

Organisational Development to review training on marking, moderation and benchmarking/standardisation activities, for example in new staff induction or the Education Insights workshop series. 

	4. Consider sharing ideas on how to approach assessment types and deadlines as part of the overall assessment strategy, rather than solely at modular level.
	Quality and Academic Development to contact the Department of History with a view to them sharing their approach to cohesive assessment strategies at one of the Directors of Education Insights Network meetings.

	Student experience

	5. Consider whether departments should continue to be required to publish summary reports on NSS survey results on their departmental webpages.
	Last year, in response to an action following the review of ARC reports, Deputy Deans (Education) reminded departments, where they felt appropriate, of University policy relating to the response to student survey results and feedback.

Work is ongoing across the University around how to actively and positively seek and respond to student voice, and to consider how to provide more feedback to students on action taken.

New action:

The Student Engagement team, Communications and External Relations team and Quality and Academic Development team to be asked to consider requirements for publication of NSS results with a view to making a recommendation to Education Committee and Senate if appropriate.  This should include reference to practice at other HEIs and consulting current students to seek their opinion.

	Student progression and achievement

	This year:

6. Review whether Boards of Examiners should be able to zero-weight units of assessment in light of extenuating circumstances.

Last year’s action:

7. Consider additional support, resource or guidance for departments in how to manage the increasing number of extenuating circumstances.
	Ongoing action from last year:

Considered through Extenuating Circumstances Task and Finish Group.

The Group was created to review the current extenuating circumstances policy and procedures.

Among other benefits, an online system due to be introduced will allow earlier prompt of significant issues where action may be required by student support.  New structures allowing extenuating circumstances to be considered earlier is also expected to reduce the number and depth of discussion at Boards of Examiners.

New action:

Assessment team to be asked to review the option open to Boards of Examiners to zero-weight elements of assessment.

Assessment team to be asked to review the guidance to exam boards and External Examiners and to strengthen the guidance on carrying forward zero weighting. 


APPENDIX B

REPORT TO ACADEMIC QUALITY AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE

JANUARY 2019
A report was received from the meetings of the Faculty Education Committees.

COURSE DISCONTINUATIONS

AQSC resolved that the following courses should be discontinued.  All courses discontinued with effect from October 2018 had already been suspended and were therefore being discontinued with immediate effect.

	Department / Partner
	Course title(s)
	Discontinued from
	Rationale

	
	
	
	

	Faculty of Humanities

	Centre for Education
	PG Cert Approaches to Working Therapeutically with Children, Young People and Families

PG Cert Leading and Managing for Change

PG Cert Practice Education
	Oct-18
	Some time ago, the Faculty of Humanities used to be home to the Centre for Education/Centre for Social Work. This was moved out of the Humanities and into HHS in Science and Health, at that time, courses were consolidated and transferred into the right Faculty on the system. A number of courses were not transferred over (those listed here) due to questions around new provision being developed that used modules that formed these courses. It has now been confirmed that these should be discontinued.


	Essex Pathways 
	BSc Genetics and Genomics (with Foundation Year)
	Jan-19
	The three-year course in the School of Biological Sciences has been discontinued therefore there is no progression route for students.


	Law
	LLM International Human Rights and Humanitarian Law
	Oct-18
	Replaced by LLM International Humanitarian Law & LLM International Human Rights Law



	Department / Partner
	Course title(s)
	Discontinued from
	Rationale

	
	
	
	

	Faculty of Science and Health

	Biological Sciences
	BSc Genetics and Genomics


	Oct-19
	Recommendation of Biological Sciences Strategic Review. This course does not recruit well and likely students would be content to select ‘BSc Genetics’ as we plan to market this with a clear genomics pathway.

	Biological Sciences
	PhD/MPhil/MSD Chemical Biology


	Oct-18
	This course has not had any students registered for a number of years.

	Biological Sciences
	PhD/MPhil/MSD Environmental Governance
	Oct-18
	Very few applications over the years and no offers made.

	Health and Social Care
	BSc Health Care
	Oct-18
	HSC have not received any applications for this course in the past 5 years and should a FdSc Health Sciences degree student wish to undertake a top-up they can apply for the BSc Health Care Practice modular course.

	Mathematical Sciences
	MSc Statistics and Finance
	Oct-18
	Similarity to other courses (MSc Maths & Finance, MSc Actuarial Science)

	Faculty of Social Sciences

	Essex Business School
	BSc Finance with Mandarin

BSc Management with Mandarin
	Oct-18
	Discontinuation has been proposed by Language and Linguistics Department as they are unable to continue with provision of Mandarin beyond 2019-20

	Essex Business School
	MPhP Accounting and Finance

PhP Accounting and Finance (36 and 72 month variants)

MPhP Finance

PhP Finance (36 and 72 month variants)

MPhP Management Studies

PhP Management Studies (36 and 72 month variants)
	Oct-18
	These courses have been superseded by actively recruiting courses that students do register on.  (PhD or Integrated PhD).

PhPs are quite different types of research degree that EBS no longer has any expertise in so we are unable to accept any students onto these courses. The very small number of applicants would instead be channelled to our various PhD programmes.





